
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 9th February 2010

at the Village Hall, Defford

Present: 
Cllrs John Brooks (Chairman), Richard Neath, Clive Woods, Ann Roe, Ron Davis, Sonja  Lee, Roy Ottley and David Smith.

Also present:
Clerks David Taverner and Jo Adams; 18 members of the public

1. Welcome by Chairman

The meeting was opened at 7.45pm. 

2. Apologies 

Apologies had been received from Cllr Ian Spiers and County Cllr Adrian Hardman. 

3. Declarations of Interest

The following councillors declared personal, non-prejudicial interests:

Cllrs Roe, Brookes and Neath: Village Hall

Cllr Davis: re Rooftop Housing Group

Cllr Woods: Besford Court Management Committee

4. Public Questions to Council and Public Forum

i. A parishioner informed the Council that the alleyway from Upper Street to Hill View was not only narrowed by the hedge encroaching on one side, but is also restricted by mud and weeds on the ground. The Lengthsman to be contacted. 

ii. A parishioner noted  the poor road surface in many places in the Parish. The Council acknowledged that many of the road in the Parish are in a poor state and that this has been discussed with Worcestershire County Council  and Cllr Hardman on many previous occasions.  A letter to be sent to Cllr Hardman requesting his presence at the next Council meeting.   

iii. A parishioner informed the Council that dog fouling was a persistent problem near The Acre. Cllr Brookes replied that a byelaw was in place to enable residents to report dog owners who failed to clear up after their dogs, with the result that those dog owners could be prosecuted. A notice to be placed in the Parish News. 

iv. A parishioner asked if grit bins could be refilled more regularly. Cllr Roe replied that this had been requested of the County Council, but that due to the recent cold weather, resources had been stretched to the point that the refilling of grit bins had not been able to be scheduled yet. 

v. A parishioner reported that the streetlight at the junction of Upper Street/ Harpley Road and Crown Lane is not working. The relevant contractor to be contacted. 

5. Minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on the 10th November 2009

The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on the 10th November 2009 were approved with amendments requested by Cllr Ottley.

6. Minutes of Extraordinary Parish Council Meeting held on 8th December 2009

The Minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council Meeting held on 8th December 2009 were duly approved. 

7. Planning 

(a) New Applications 

10/02983
The Bears Den, Upper Street, Defford
Householder Planning  








Application
10/02984
The Bears Den, Upper Street, Defford
Listed Building Consent

It was observed that the proposed access to the property would be particularly steep and would abut a narrow and busy junction.  No objections but with a comment that the Highways Department should be confident that the resulting access would be safe for motorists and pedestrians alike before granting planning permission. 

(b) Wychavon District Council decision notices

There were none. 

8. Village Hall – to consider response to letter received from Mr R Shepherd on behalf of the Village Hall Management Committee and to consider the issue of outstanding legal fees. 

The letter informed the Parish Council that potential buyers have been found for the site of the existing Village Hall and requested that the Parish Council resolve to sign the relevant documents to allow the transfer of the Car Park land to the VHMC to take place, in order that the new Hall can be built on the Car Park as originally planned. The letter requested that the documents be signed by the 23rd February 2010. Additionally, the VHMC offer to pay £1000 as a contribution towards the cost of the outstanding bill from Hallmarks. 

It was observed that the letter showed the spirit of compromise, but the majority of councillors agreed that the Parish Council would be unable to accept the terms as laid out without further revision, particularly with regards to the offer of £1000 which was deemed to be inadequate. In addition, the Parish Council would still be unable to sign the documents without further evidence that the VHMC had sufficient funds available to ensure the completion of the project. 

A discussion took place with regards to which party would be subject to legal action if the invoice remained unpaid. Cllr Brookes advised the Council that, if Hallmarks decided to 
commence legal proceedings to recover the debt, they would direct their action to the Parish Council who would in turn apply for an order for service of a third party notice to the VHMC based on the original agreement that it would meet the legal costs incurred for the Village Hall project. Cllr Brookes estimated that the additional legal costs for such an action would be in the region of £10,000.   

Cllr Davis proposed that a letter be written to the VHMC asking that they submit a revised offer to the Parish Council for consideration and that the matter of the outstanding fees be revisited subject to this. Seconded by Cllr Brookes and agreed. 

9. Finance: To approve any payments due

The following invoices were approved for payment:

· nPower
£88.36

Electricity supply to Streetlights


· VHMC

£36.00

Hire of Village Hall

The following payment was not approved for payment:

· VHMC

£50.00

Interest charged on outstanding invoice for supply of 

professional charges

10. Maintenance of Open Spaces

Various issues regarding Open Spaces were discussed during Public Questions and have been minuted under item 4.

11. Councillors’ reports

(a) County Councillor

Cllr Hardman was not present

(b) District Councillor 

District Cllr Davis informed the Council that, despite financial difficulties,  the council tax increase from Wychavon District Council would be set at 1.94% for 2010/11 without a reduction in services. Savings in staff costs had been made  from a small number of redundancies, a shorter working week for some staff and by not recruiting to fill vacancies. 

(c) Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Woods reported that Salters Lane is frequently  impassable in time of heavy rain or snow and that these problems would be reduced if the ditches in that area were properly maintained. 

ii. Cllr Lee asked if there had been any progress on the Parish Notice boards. The vicar to be contacted. 

iii. Cllr Lee reported that the alleyway between Crown Lane and Spring Bank is increasingly narrowed by encroaching hedges. The Lengthsman and/or adjacent homeowners to be contacted. 

12. Correspondence

A letter had been received from Mr Michael Pegg asking that the Parish Council meet the cost of a proportion of an invoice received from the Village Hall Management Committee’s solicitor. It had previously been agreed that the Parish Council would pay a percentage of the legal fees incurred as a result of the work carried out to lift the covenants on the Car Park. 

Cllr Brookes disputed that the Parish Council were in breach of this agreement; firstly because the Parish Council had agreed to pay only for the lifting of covenants relating to the area of the Car Park excluding the footprint of the proposed new Hall. As the costs of lifting the covenant for the whole car park would be prohibitive, it had subsequently been decided that only covenants relating to the footprint of the new Hall would be lifted thereby absolving the Parish Council of any responsibility for any part of the bill. 

The Village Hall Management Committee were of the view that the original agreement  of proportional payment from both parties would still stand as the Deed of Variation of Covenant obtained from March and Edwards, on which the invoice was based, refers to the entire area of the Car Park.

Cllr Brookes second point was that as the lifting of the covenants on the Car Park had never been completed, and thus all covenants were still fully in force, the Parish Council had no liability for any costs as the instruction had not been carried out. 

Cllr Ottley asked why the instructions to March and Edwards, the solicitor acting on behalf of the diocese, had been changed and it was suggested that clarification be sought from the Parish Council’s solicitor, Hallmarks. Cllr Davis suggested that a response to the letter be deferred until Hallmarks had been contacted. This suggestion was agreed by councillors. 

13. To confirm the details of the appointment of the new Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer

The new Clerk, Mrs Jo Adams, was welcomed to the Parish Council. Cllr Brookes thanked the outgoing Clerk, David Taverner, for his hard work, patience and fortitude during his time in the role. 

14. To confirm the date of the next meeting

The date for the next meeting, which is the Annual Parish Meeting,  was confirmed as Tuesday 23rd March at 7.45pm, to be held at Defford Village Hall instead of at Besford, as more parking is available. 

The meeting was closed at 10.15pm.

Defford and Besford Parish Council 

Minutes 9th February 2010

Page  4 of 4

